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7 December 2023 
 
 
Director, Continuous Disclosure Review Unit 
Markets Conduct and Digital Division 
Treasury 
Langton Cres 
Parkes  ACT  2600 
 
 
By email: continuousdisclosurereview@treasury.gov.au 
 
 
Dear Sir/Madam 

Continuous Disclosure: Review of liabilities for failure to meet obligations 

This submission concerning the Treasury’s consultation Continuous Disclosure: Review of 
liabilities for failure to meet obligations is made by the Corporations Committee of the 
Business Law Section (the BLS) of the Law Council of Australia, with input from the 
Financial Services Committee. 
 
This letter sets out general submissions in response to the request for views from 
interested parties to assist in the conduct of a review of the operation of the amendments 
made to the Continuous Disclosure Regime by the Treasury Laws Amendment 
(2021 Measures No.1) Act 2021 (Cth) (2021 Amendments).  The Annexure provides 
specific responses to the questions for consultation in the Consultation Paper. 

The BLS supports the continuation of the amendments that are the subject of the review. 
The BLS supports the principle that civil penalty and civil compensation liability for 
continuous disclosure breaches should be fault based as a matter of fairness.  The 2021 
Amendments have imposed an appropriately fair ‘knowledge, recklessness or negligence’ 
standard, which provides both a signal and an incentive for disclosing entities to exercise 
reasonable care to discharge their relevant disclosure obligations under Chapter 6CA of 
the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth). This, in the submission of the BLS, has had a material 
positive effect on continuous disclosure regulation in Australia. 
 
The BLS considers that the 2021 Amendments have better aligned Australia with the 
liability regime in comparative international markets (refer to the response to Question 8 
for more detail) and, in that regard, the Amendments have also had a material positive 
effect on Australian capital markets. 
 
In the view of the BLS members contributing to this submission, there has been no 
evidence that the amendments have contributed to an adverse impact on disclosure 
practices, behaviours or outcomes, or to the number or nature of security-holder class 
actions in Australia.  The relevant disclosure standards were not altered by the 2021 
Amendments and, in the experience of the contributing BLS members, disclosing entities 
and their officers overwhelmingly seek to exercise due care and diligence to discharge 
their disclosure obligations. 
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This behaviour has not been altered by the amendments although, following the 
amendments, there has been an even greater incentive from the viewpoint of the 
disclosing entity (and by extension for its directors and other officers) to exercise due care 
and diligence. 
 
The BLS therefore submits that the 2021 Amendments should be retained. 
 
It is noted that the submission of the BLS may be followed by a subsequent submission 
containing the separate views of the Class Actions Committee of the Law Council’s 
Federal Dispute Resolution Section. 
 
The BLS would be pleased to discuss any aspect of this submission.  Please contact the 
Chair of the Corporations Committee, Mr Robert Sultan, on  or at 

, or Executive Member of the BLS, Mr John 
Keeves, on  or at , if you would like to do so. 
 
Yours faithfully 
 

 

Dr Pamela Hanrahan 
Chair 
Business Law Section 

 


























